
SENATE BILL REPORT
SB 5397

As of February 5, 2025

Title:  An act relating to establishing limits on the percentage of courses taught by faculty 
without tenure track status at community and technical colleges.

Brief Description:  Establishing limits on the percentage of courses taught by faculty without 
tenure track status at community and technical colleges.

Sponsors:  Senators Ramos, Slatter, Cortes, Cleveland, Hasegawa, Krishnadasan, Nobles and 
Stanford.

Brief History:
Committee Activity:  Higher Education & Workforce Development: 2/06/25.

Brief Summary of Bill

Requires community and technical colleges to adopt a policy by July 1, 
2026 that, at a minimum, no more than 45 percent of courses offered 
annually may be taught by faculty without tenure track status on or after 
July 1, 2030.

•

Requires the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges to 
submit a report to the Legislature by July 1, 2028, and annually 
thereafter, that details the steps taken to meet this requirement as well as 
the most recent calculated percentage of courses taught by faculty 
without tenure track status.

•

SENATE COMMITTEE ON HIGHER EDUCATION & WORKFORCE 
DEVELOPMENT

Staff: Benjamin Omdal (786-7442)

Background:  Tenure grants a professor permanent employment with certain job and salary 
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members in their deliberations. This analysis is not part of the legislation nor does it 
constitute a statement of legislative intent.
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security.  With respect to community and technical colleges (CTC) under state law, tenure 
means a faculty appointment for an indefinite period of time which may be revoked only for 
adequate cause and by due process.
 
In order to receive tenure, professors must undergo a probationary appointment period, 
during which they are evaluated by a review committee.  Each CTC board of trustees must 
promulgate rules and regulations providing for the award of faculty tenure.  A tenured 
faculty member and a faculty member holding a probationary faculty appointment cannot be 
dismissed except for sufficient cause.

Summary of Bill:  No later than July 1, 2026, the CTCs must each adopt a policy 
concerning the percentage of courses that may be taught at each respective college without 
tenure track status.  At minimum, the policy must require that no more than 45 percent of 
courses offered annually be taught by faculty without tenure track status on and after July 1, 
2030.
 
By July 1, 2025, and annually thereafter, the State Board for Community and Technical 
Colleges must submit a report to the Legislature that details the steps CTCs have taken to 
meet the requirements under the bill.  The report must include the most recent calculated 
percentage of courses taught by faculty without tenure track status at each institution as well 
as any relevant data.
 
For the purposes of the bill, tenure track status is defined as a probationary faculty 
employee having an opportunity to be reviewed for tenure or a faculty employee who has 
been awarded tenure.

Appropriation:  None.

Fiscal Note:  Requested on January 23, 2025.

Creates Committee/Commission/Task Force that includes Legislative members:  No.

Effective Date:  Ninety days after adjournment of session in which bill is passed.
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